Moscow Food Co-op Board of Director’s Meeting

Tuesday, October 14, 2008

Fiske Room, 1912 Center

6 pm

Present: Kimberly Vincent, Joe Thompson, Bill Beck, Kenna Eaton (GM), Chris Caudill, Donal Wilkinson, Gary Macfarlane

Absent: Pat Vaughan (subbing for Kathleen Ryan)

Guests: Annie Pollard (kitchen manager), Miriam Kent

Public Comment Period

Miriam Kent is passionate about recycling and she expressed her ongoing frustrations with the Co-op for continuing to use new plastic bags, new plastic containers for dried fruit, and so on, especially since plastic containers could no longer be recycled for use within the store. She suggested staff be encouraged to bring their own coffee cups and water bottles to cut down on the use of disposable ones, that the Co-op use used plastic bags that people donate instead of the Co-op buying new ones, and that the Co-op find one staff person who is also passionate about the issue to be in charge of coordinating recycling efforts at the Co-op to make it really hard for staff and customers to use throwaway items.

Board members thanked Miriam for coming and for her comments.

Consent Agenda
Two changes were made to September minutes. Kimberly requested that in the language on the last page relating to Policies B1 and B6, that the word “decisions” be changed to “recommendations.”
Gary clarified that the term “2-way street” means that there are some policies in which the board needs to evaluate itself. He did not specify which policies these are.

There was a MOTION to ACCEPT the minutes with these changes, which was SECONDED and PASSED.

Action Items from Previous Meetings
Bill Beck reported on his attempts to communicate with the lawyer on various issues such as the volunteer program, and Co-op articles and by-laws, and lack of response from lawyer on the volunteer program. The volunteer committee had requested a conference call and he did not respond. The committee is seeking other legal advice on volunteer program issues. One concern with the program is that volunteers that receive more than $600 in discounts in a year should (but do not at this time) get a 1099 form for their taxes, or alternatively, the Co-op should set up a discount system that will keep people from getting more than $600 in a year.

On the issue of by-laws, the lawyer was concerned because changes he had suggested to the articles and by-laws in 1998 hadn’t been incorporated. He also suggested that the Co-op use the term “stockholder” instead of “member,” which would fulfill certain legal obligations. Gary expressed concern that co-ops in Idaho are required by state law to have “members” and that the Board needs to ask the lawyer about this apparent incongruity.
Discussion followed on the concept of owning stock in the co-op and on ownership structures.

ACTION: Kenna will ask the Pocatello Co-op about their membership/ownership structure and the concept of co-op stock.

Kim attended a managers’ meeting at the Co-op recently and noted that they were happy to have her there. She proposed that the Board should always send a board member to the manager’s meetings and Annie commented that it helps make a connection between the Board and the staff. Board members generally agreed it would be a good idea and the schedule for the managers’ next few months was filled in. See schedule at bottom of meeting agenda.

Chris reported on the next Dinner with Directors (DWD), which will be Thursday, Nov. 13th at 5:30 pm in the Fiske Room at the 1912 Center, with guest Terry Grieb who is a professor of finance and will discuss financial issues with staff and the Board. The Board members will work in small groups with all the Co-op managers to generate questions for Terry and to take notes and writing down questions, and Chris will provide him with a general question to start the conversation. The meeting is going to be informal. Gary has a specific question about what happens to specialty items when the market goes down?

ACTION: Chris will ask Terry Grieb to talk about how changes provide opportunities, and how the Co-op can position itself in the current economic climate to maximize whatever opportunities exist.

ACTION: After the DWD, Joe will write about the event for the December newsletter.

ACTION: Kenna and Annie will organize the food for the Nov. 13th Dinner with Directors.

Checklist of Action Items from September

1. Action: Kenna will present a report at next meeting concerning results of annual membership meeting.

Kenna is still gathering data and will present report as soon as possible.
2. Action:  Kimberly will forward BOD support newsletter from NCGA (Nat’l Cooperative Grocers Assn.) to the rest of the BOD.
Not done...

3. Action:  Kimberly will put together a BOD budget together within 3 months, by December meeting.

Kimberly is still working on this item.
4. Action: Kim will add to the Oct. agenda, the BPD changes to Policy Governance

Done.

5. Action: Kimberly will scan the picture created by Kenna of the management/staff structure and send to rest of BOD.

Done.
6. Action: Chris and Carol will complete the new informational section for the website with the assistance of webmaster Lisa Jennings.

Chris will send Carol links of interest; webmaster is not available and Carol and Kenna are looking for a new one. Whole site will be getting an organizational upgrade when new webmaster is found.
7. Action: BOD members will submit changes (or no change) in BOD committees monthly to the BOD president. 

Decided to add this as a regular agenda item. Carol will put it on agenda for next time and in future agendas.

Carol is now a member of membership committee and elections committee.
8. Action: roll call attendance for committee attendance will be included in future minutes
Will go with above item on regular agenda.

9. Action: Carol will check into new meeting room at 1912 Center and find out if there is a phone line we could use for conference calls with board members who can’t physically be present at meetings.

Done.

10. Action: Carol will create a calendar sign-up sheet for manager meetings to send to every board member so they can sign up to attend.

Done.

11. Action: Kim will send everyone a copy of the article, about what will set co-ops apart during a recession.

Done.

12. Action: Chris will talk with Terry to discuss possible dates and the amount of time recommended for meeting, and get it scheduled.

Done.

13. Action: Carol will find the space for the DWD meeting, and find out from Chris what Terry will need in terms of equipment for his session.

Fiske Room reserved for the DWD.

Chris will get equipment needs information to Carol after talking with Terry.

14. Action: Kenna will meet with NRS Supply and report at next board meeting.

Kenna has not yet met with NRS.

15. Action: Kenna will send policy governance document to Theresa Nuhn.

Done.

Actions Check List: Incomplete Action Items FROM PREVIOUS MONTHS
a. -Christine and Kenna will review staff health plans with Greg Kimberling
Kenna and Christine are still working with Greg on this.
b. -unknown if Bill has yet discussed with Laddie Luschen concerns about changes in volunteer insurance
Bill still working with Laddie

 -Gary stills needs to send suggestions about two-way street reporting to BPD committee
Gary will send list.
GM Financial Report

Kimberly requested clarification on where the money to repay member loans is; Kenna explained that it goes into the money market account, “savings to date,” to repay the loans when they are due. $3000 per week is added to this account and the Co-op is right on track to repay the 4 year loans when they are due in February 2009.

Gary said it looks as if the Co-op will have a profit in 2008; Kenna explained that since the Co-op doesn’t write a check for depreciation every month it looks as if there is a profit but once depreciation is taken out for tax purposes there will not be a profit.

Discussion followed about revenues and loan payments and payroll as a percentage of sales. The budget process for next year will begin soon.

There was a MOTION to ACCEPT reports as being in compliance with Policy B8 SECONDED and PASSED.

Policy A3 Image and Identity

Discussion about recent customer dissatisfaction, especially with prices of bread, percentage of organic items sold, origin of items; ways to educate members and staff about these issues and how to help shoppers shop well. Also Kenna mentioned that the Co-op is looking at ways that the relationships, or natural partnerships, with local organizations can be developed.

Kim suggested that the history of the Co-op that is in the personnel handbook be added to the Board member orientation packet.

ACTION: Donal will add history of the Co-op to the Board member orientation packet.

There was a MOTION to ACCEPT that the GM’s report on Policy A3 is a reasonable interpretation of the policy. Motion SECONDED.

Gary expressed general unease with policy governance, especially with the two policies being reported on during this meeting, and his feeling that the Co-op’s image and identity are diverging from what they should be. He suggested that perhaps an executive session would be more appropriate to discuss these issues.

Kimberly said the Board should take time in a retreat to talk about image issues, perhaps include it as a member survey. Chris said it was probably worth it to have a philosophical discussion but wasn’t the strategic plan process supposed to be that?

MOTION PASSED.

Policy B5 Customer Service as a Value
There was a MOTION to ACCEPT that the GM’s report on Policy B5 is a reasonable interpretation of the policy. MOTION SECONDED and PASSED. 
Management Flow Chart 

The management flow chart was a request from Board member Kathleen who is now. The one presented now is hand done but Kenna reported that Steve Kobs, operations manager, is working on an official one. Suggested that the finished flow chart be in the Board member orientation packet and also in the personnel handbook for all employees.

ACTION: Donal will put management flow chart, when new version is complete, in the Board member orientation packet. 

ACTION: Kenna will send manager contact list to Board.

Governance Policies

Kim said several issues concerned the policy governance system. One issue, raised by Gary, is in which policies the board needs to evaluate itself. Another issue is the timing of reporting, that there have been too many big reports in one month, which makes it difficult for Kenna to prepare the reports. And finally, the policy governance manual needs to be in alignment with personnel handbook.

ACTION: Kenna will outline recommendations for when each policy should be reported.

ACTION: Gary will outline in which areas he thinks the Board needs to evaluate itself.

ACTION: Carol will attempt to format policy reporting tracking calendar in such a way as to make it readable on one page.

The only discrepancies between the policy governance manual and the personnel handbook had to do with how bonuses are administered. The personnel handbook needs to say bonuses are administered at the discretion of the Board, not the GM.

ACTION: Kenna will look at the wording about the administration of bonuses in the policy governance manual and the personnel handbook and try to find a better way of wording it so it will be less confusing and also match the policy governance manual.

Discussion of alignment of policy governance and personnel handbook, whose responsibility is it to align, policies the Board has adopted that didn’t make it into the meeting minutes in the past.

Elections and Timetable

Board consultant Holly O’Neill recommended that as many officers go to the board candidate orientation meeting as possible and that it would be good to invite them to a board meeting. General consensus is that it is okay to have the board orientation meeting in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center during a Winter Market that will be downstairs in the Great Room. There are two board slots open for the election. Staff needs to be reminded that unless they buy a membership they can’t vote in the election. 

ACTION: Every board member should bring or send someone to the board candidate orientation event which will be Saturday Dec. 6th at 11 am in Fiske Room of 1912 Center. The meeting is required attendance for those who want to run for Board and an alternative date will be chosen in early January for those who didn’t make it in December.

Donal explained the voting process for the Board elections which will be in March. Discussion followed about the logistics of having electronic voting, mail-in voting, and in-store voting all at the same time. The candidate forum will be Sunday, March 8, from 5 to 8 pm, location to be decided.

Discussion followed about conflicts of interest and who should count the votes. General consensus that the election process should be fair and transparent and impartial with absolutely no question about its validity.

ACTION: Elections committee will make sure it is clear on the ballot that after a certain amount of time, probably 3 months, the ballots will be destroyed, that the membership number used for voting won’t be used for anything else but to prevent voting fraud and that people’s privacy will be protected, that if people vote multiple times the priority will go to the in-store ballot and any others will be invalidated.

ACTION: Kim will email Kay Keskinen (OF WHAT ORGANIZATION?) regarding vote counting.

MEETING ADJOURNED

Executive Session Followed
